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Churchwardens Annual Report 2023 St Leonard Stanton Fitzwarren. 

 

On the condition of the church building and grounds and the life of the Church. 

 

The Triennial Archdeacons inspection on 20th August 2021 found that St Leonards is 

very well maintained inside and out, thanks to all on the church council their spouses 

and a team of committed volunteers. It has new improved lighting. It still has the feel 

of a rural church in a small village.  

 

THE BUILDING 

The quinquennial report by Oliver Wilson, architect, on behalf of Andrew Townsend 

Architects, was carried out in November 2021. No urgent problems were reported, the 

architect was impressed by the condition of and regular care the building receives. 

The lighting/rewiring project in 2021 has proved a success with greatly improved 

lighting and we now have certificates showing that all the electrical installations are 

satisfactory (the highest category) and commenting on the high quality of the new 

lighting. The clock works well and is serviced by a qualified volunteer. Volunteers wind 

it regularly. 

 

EXTERIOR 

Roofs- Satisfactory 

 

Stonework-good condition Some new damage from masonry bees on the walls of the 

chancel and vestry which was repaired in the summer. Some exposure of ancient 

loamy mortar on the north wall of the nave continues to be monitored.  

 

Tower-This remains safe and waterproof.  Urgent masonry repairs were completed in 

October 2015.  

 

The P.C.C. continued with the regular maintenance programme and to open the 

church building for 40 days a year until December 2024. 
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The Turret clock had extensive servicing and repair in 2018 and remains in full 

working order.   

 

Water Disposal- good-. Some roof gutters need to be redecorated especially on the 

north side of the nave. This is planned to be included in a future maintenance plus 

programme. 

 

Windows and Doors- Satisfactory.  

 

Boundary walls- the low wall to the west boundary with the hotel gardens is in poor 

repair-it remains in need of proper rebuilding. It has now been established that this 

belongs to the Hotel and has been reported to them. 

 

The capping stones on the high wall in the northeast corner remain firm. 

 

INTERIOR 

Roof-Satisfactory 

 

Walls- Satisfactory  

 

Woodwork- Satisfactory –only one pew has no central support. 

 

Doors- Satisfactory 

 

Windows- Safe and secure- one small broken pane in west window. 

 

Flooring-Repair has been completed to the decorative tiles in front of the Altar (see 

quinquenial report) - When these tiles were lifted a rusty steel plate was discovered 

underneath, this was covering a square hole10cmsx10cms in the floor. This disclosed 
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a view into the crypt (part of the 1838 alterations and extension of the east end of the 

building). The crypt contained 7 decorated lead-lined caskets containing the remains 

of members of the Trenchard family as listed on the side walls of the Chancel ( 

?photos) 

 

The steel plate was replaced with a stainless-steel grid and the tiles carefully replaced 

in their previous position. A B faculty was obtained and a grant of £500 was promised 

by WHCT. 

 

Furniture- Satisfactory –A wooden panel in poor condition identified as a royal 

armorial dating from reign of Elizabeth 1st has been evaluated by conservators, a quote 

has been obtained for its restoration and grants are being applied for 

 

 

 

MAINTENANCE 

Annual Maintenance by Mr Hawkins was done December 2023 

 

Organ- tuned. 

 

Fire extinguishers- inspected and serviced in November 2023 

 

Electrics-The five yearly safety check done in November 2021 found the wiring to be 

safe and satisfactory, The PCC rejoices that the new LED lighting remains an 

enormous improvement. 

 

Annual Clean-up.  This year on various occasions, volunteers oiled wood, treated 

floors and doors, vacuumed, mopped, dusted, and polished.  
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Routine graveyard maintenance carried out by Mr M Dyball.  Volunteers John and 

Darylin Francis have worked hard to improve the appearance and biodiversity of the 

churchyard and planted bulbs and other herbaceous plants. 

 

Gravestones- Satisfactory- some are leaning but safe. 

 

CHURCH LANE 

Stanton House Hotel owns the lane (a private drive). People using the church have 

the right of access on foot and in vehicles, but the PCC has an obligation to contribute 

‘a fair share’ of the cost of repair and maintenance. The lane safe to use for now but 

its condition remains a concern which has been discussed with the new owners. Other 

residents have attempted temporary repairs. 

 

LIFE of the CHURCH 

Services take place again in our beautiful building. The building has remained 

accessible, 

 

We enjoy being a parish in the Stratton Team ministry and support monthly team 

services and other events. 

 

Rev Elveen Mead is our Vicar and Priest-in Charge of the Benefice.  

 

Worship Services of Holy Communion. Morning Worship: and Family service take 

place each month. Team services are also celebrated here from time to time; In 

December the Family Service Christingle was enjoyed and raised monies for the 

Children’s Society. The outdoor Christmas Eve Nativity was organised involving 

village families. 

 

Mike Curtis is PCC secretary, and we are grateful for all he does and for the lead he 

has taken with the conservation of the armorial. 
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The website www.stantonchurch.info continues to be improved and updated by 

Robert Breakspear  

 

Family Services continue to be a success – see separate report by Robert 

Breakspear 

 

Lent – meetings were held. 

 

Child Protection- PCC members continue to hold DBS certificates. and have 

attended Diocesan led training courses. 

 

Safety- Mr M Curtis our volunteer safety officer has worked with his colleagues in the 

other parishes and the PCC has accepted all his recommendations. Several members 

have current First Aid certificates. 

 

Rogation Sunday- we thanked God for our farmers, and everyone involved in 

producing and distributing our food. 

 

People work quietly behind the scenes-by keeping the church building clean and 

tidy, preparing for services, taking part in services, and praying for the life of the 

church. 

 

This year many times small jobs were done; these involved volunteers who do not 

regularly attend services as well as many that do. On 2 Saturdays volunteers worked 

enthusiastically to replace the old gravel surface of the path. A village social group 

paid for 2 bags of gravel. 

 

Wedding Ministry-This year no one wanted to marry at St Leonard. We look forward 

to being again able to welcome and get to know couples and their families who join 

our worship as they prepare for marriage. Numbers may be limited by having so few 

Clergy. 

http://www.stantonchurch.info/
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A good relationship with the Hotel has been maintained. We are grateful for the use 

of their toilets and car park. 

 

Wiltshire Historic Churches Ride and Stride gave us another chance welcome 

visitors and to raise money -over £300 was raised- half to the Trust and half to St 

Leonard  

 

Harvest Festival- Many people gave tins and non-perishable food to go to the 

Swindon food bank---the money collection was given to the ‘Farmers in Crisis’ charity. 

Christmas Eve- was busy the outdoor Nativity was valued by the many people who 

came. Carols by Candlelight was very well attended. 

 

Supporting others-food is still collected for the Swindon Food Collective. 

Contributions can be left in the porch, Collections made for the Children’s Society, 

Farmers in Crisis, Crisis at Christmas. As a church we support Emmaus homeless 

charity and Swindon Youth for Christ and Shine Pinehurst. As individuals we support 

many other charities. 

 

Joining in with our community: -As individuals we visit and support fellow villagers; 

join in with village events; serve on the Village Hall committees and support other 

activities as we try to be good neighbours.  

Chris Pope and Liz Hillman  

 

  



Page 9 of 20 

Safeguarding Report for the APCM April 2024 

 

Since the last report in April 2023, Mary and Mike Bosher, Joint Parish Safeguarding 

Officers (PSOs), have been keeping a close eye on all aspects of safeguarding for the 

Parishes of St Margaret’s Stratton, St Leonards Stanton, St Mary Magdalene South 

Marston and Coleview. Ably assisting us are the ‘eyes and ears’ in the parishes, Chris 

and Anne Pope for Stanton.  Mary Crichton who was the ‘eyes’ for South Marston has 

now moved away from the Parish. Mike and Mary (Parish Safeguarding Officers) 

would like to thank Mary for all her input and interest over a number of years in this 

post.  There is now a splendid opportunity to become the new ‘eyes and ears’ for South 

Marston. If anyone is interested, please contact Elveen Mead or Mike Bosher (PSO) 

for more information. It is a very important post but not at all onerous. The ‘eyes and 

ears’ are the close personal local contact in the churches who can pass safeguarding 

concerns onto us. Their contact details can be found in the porchway of each Church. 

We thank them for their vigilance. 

 

The thrust of our work continues to ensure that all members of all the Churches are 

safe to worship and go about their church business without risk. To that end, Mike and 

Mary would ask every member of every Church, both leaders and congregation, to 

recognise their personal responsibility in making Safeguarding their concern. There is 

no option to leave a concern to someone else. If there is an identified issue, it must be 

passed on to the PSOs to be investigated and acted upon as a matter of urgency. “If 

you see something, say something” should be a point of action for everybody. 

 

Mary and I would ask all of you to observe and exercise an attitude of informed 

vigilance. In that way, everyone will be as safe as possible. If you have a cause for 

concern no matter how trivial you think it might be, please talk to the ‘eyes and ears’ 

in your church or contact the PSOs Mike or Mary via the parish web site email address 

or call on 07799835437. 

 

As in previous years, we have been keeping all members of the two PCCs current with 

their DBS certificates. There are 10 certificates that will need renewal this year as part 

of the 3 yearly renewal cycle.  
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A Safeguarding Report continues to be presented to every PCC meeting for both the 

Stratton and South Marston PCC and the Stanton Fitzwarren PCC to keep all 

members up to date with safeguarding developments and information.  Safeguarding 

management is also monitored by the Diocese via the Parish Safeguarding Dashboard 

which is maintained by the PSOs 

 

The Parish Safeguarding Officers have continued to meet every 3 months with the 

Priest in Charge. This enables both the PSOs and the Church leadership team to keep 

up to date with the most recent developments in safeguarding in the Diocese.  

 

A very positive training session was held in September on Raising Awareness of 

Domestic Abuse. This session was led by the Diocesan Training Officer and was 

undertaken by 25 people.  More training will take place later this year to keep up the 

accreditation for those who require specific training to maintain their posts in the 

parishes.  

 

Mike and Mary Bosher Parish Safeguarding Officers (PSOs) April 2024 

 

St Leonard’s APCM 2024 – Environmental Report 

 

This year St Leonard’s signed up to join the A Rocha UK Eco Church scheme. Their 

vision is for churches of all denominations to care for creation as an integral part of 

loving our neighbours and following God faithfully. We elected an eco-champion to 

work with others across the parish and within the wider Swindon area to raise 

awareness of our responsibility to the environment, to make our church activities more 

eco-friendly, and to offer ideas to our community for individual engagement. 

 

Activities have included conducting a carbon emissions audit for the church and a 

comprehensive energy audit, for which we await the final report. The initial verdict is 

relatively positive: our emissions are low compared to other churches in the area, 

although relatively higher per footfall. Our heating system is efficient, but could always 
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be improved. When we receive the final report, the PCC will consider applying for a 

grant to upgrade heating in the church, and make other changes to reduce our carbon 

footprint. We are also beginning to use the weekly news sheet to alert the community 

to opportunities for collective and individual action. You will see more on this in the 

coming months, and we hope to be able to apply for an Eco Church award before the 

next APCM. 

 

Part of this effort has involved work in the churchyard. Over the year, headstones have 

been cleared and names and dates logged.  We now have a churchyard plan for St 

Leonard’s church records, copied to the Diocese of Bristol. 

 

We are currently working to the Living Churchyard Scheme, which provides useful 

guidance and suggestions.  Hedgehog, butterfly, ladybird and insect boxes have been 

installed, as well as a bird feeding station in the wild area of the south side.  Leaves 

can already be seen in the hedgehog house, and we have found evidence of 

hedgehogs in the churchyard.  Visiting wildlife include: squirrels, deer, birds, 

butterflies, ladybirds, hedgehogs, bees.  Information on our wildlife has been logged 

on the Country File Wild Britain website - BBC Countryfile Wild Britain (wild-

britain.co.uk) - which shares acts of kindness to nature. 

 

Water dishes have been set up which are proving popular with both birds and bees.  

The current project is to have swift boxes installed on the tower; we hope to achieve 

this in time for the nesting season. Meanwhile 600 bee and insect-friendly bulbs have 

been planted around the church. If they survive the visiting deer population, these 

should provide nectar throughout the year.  Bees nest in the eves on the south side of 

the church, and burrowing bees can also be seen on the north side.   

 

The remembrance poppies put around the churchyard in November were well received 

with visitors. Following numerous requests, it is the intention to extend them in 2024.   

We are hugely grateful to all the village volunteers who helped us clear areas of the 

churchyard to make some of this work possible.   

Jules Nolan & Darilyn Francis 

 

https://www.wild-britain.co.uk/
https://www.wild-britain.co.uk/
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Swindon Deanery Synod Report 2023 

 

2023 was a year when a new Deanery Synod was elected on the 3-yearly cycle.  The 

clergy remain the same since Deanery Synod is part of their role, but all the lay 

members of Synod were re-elected at the APCMS.  15 members stood down, including 

John Bishop from New Town after 50 years on Deanery Synod, and 10 new members 

joined, while 22 continued in role.  We are very grateful to everyone who serves on 

Deanery Synod and helps us to work together as parishes with a shared commitment 

to seeing God’s Kingdom come across the Deanery. 

 

Deanery Synod met 4 times during the year, with the Deanery Leadership team (DLT) 

meeting between Synods to plan the agenda and work on the Deanery Vision.  The 

Deanery vision was kicked off by the DLT in May with input from the clergy chapter. 

We hope to begin implementing the plan that flows from it during 2024.   

 

In February we met at St John’s Haydon Wick with Archdeacon Christopher to hear 

the progress on the Diocesan Vision, Transforming Church. Together (TC.T), and to 

discuss what it might mean for our parish and how we can work together across the 

Deanery. 

 

In May, at St Philip’s Upper Stratton, Chris Dobson came in his role as Adviser for 

Parish Discipleship and Evangelism to follow up one of the strands from TC.T, 

developing discipleship and evangelism.  He was keen to hear of our experiences of 

discipleship and evangelism to inform his work. 

 

In July, with the new Synod elected, we had a barbeque as one of the final events at 

Legge House.  This helped us to get to know one another better and we received 

feedback on the draft Deanery vision.  David Cain was re-elected as Lay-Chair and 

Helen Watt as Deanery Synod Secretary.  We were grateful to Chris Pope for his years 

as Deanery Treasurer and elected Anthony Slack in his place.  The house of laity 

elected James Greenslade, Abby Scott and Dave Templar as members of DLT and 

the clergy elected Toby Boutle, Elveen Mead and Lydia Morey.   
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The final meeting of the year was at St Michael’s Highworth in November when the 

Deanery vision was presented and there was discussion about the way forward under 

each of the 9 headlines.  You can find the Vision document presented to the November 

Synod here  https://nschurch.org.uk/swindon-deanery-vision.php 

 

At every meeting we heard updates on local and diocesan priorities, including Racial 

Justice, eco church and the cost-of-living crisis, as well as worshipping in a variety of 

styles and enjoying the hospitality of the host church. 

 

We encourage anyone with an interest in the wider deanery and the topic under 

discussion to come to our meetings.  Forthcoming dates in 2024 are 22 May, 9 July 

and 3 October.  Please speak to your Deanery Synod rep (Jules Nolan for St 

Leonard’s) if you would like to know more.   

Sally Robertson 

Area Dean 

 

PCC Secretary’s Report 

 

The PCC is the executive committee of the parish and consists of clergy, 

churchwardens and elected representatives of the laity. Five full PCC meetings were 

held over the course of the year. These follow a standard agenda and typically cover 

apologies, approval of previous minutes, matters arising, clergy matters, finance, 

fabric, correspondence, environment, health & safety, safeguarding, deanery report 

and any other business. 

 

We also hold an annual meeting of parishioners (APCM) to elect churchwardens and 

other officers. This was held last year on April 23rd. 

 

Our next annual meeting will take place on April 28th. Details will be published and 

posted in due course. Sadly, after many years’ faithful service, Liz and Michael 

Bannister will not be standing for re-election. We will greatly miss their experience and 

https://nschurch.org.uk/swindon-deanery-vision.php
https://nschurch.org.uk/swindon-deanery-vision.php
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wisdom and thank them sincerely for all past contributions and efforts in the various 

roles of churchwarden, PCC secretary, verger and PCC member. 

 

During 2023 there was one baptism service at St. Leonard’s (when two children were 

baptised). No weddings or marriage blessings took place, and there were no funeral 

services, nor burial of ashes. 

Mike Curtis 

 

 

Health & Safety Officer’s Report 

 

There were no reported accidents or incidents at church over the past 12 months. In 

order to maintain this record, we ask all church users to act safely and report any 

concerns or observations to a member of the PCC. 

 

Our annual Health and Safety inspection took place on June 8th. Resetting of floor tiles 

in front of the altar has subsequently been completed to eliminate a tripping hazard. 

No other major areas of concern were reported. 

Mike Curtis 

 

 

Coffee Morning Report 2023 

 

Another year passes and it is now 38 years since the Coffee morning started. We now 

host the coffee morning at Stanton House Holel.  

 

We have enjoyed being together again and learning some amazing stories. 

 

The work of the Salvation Army and Harnhill Christian Healing Centre, life in the 

Diocesan Office, happiest days of your life, working with partially sighted people, how 
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to keep ourselves safe from scams, fraud, and cyber-attacks. The International 

Conferences on Climate change and then finishing the year with singing carols and 

enjoying mince pies.  

 

It is lovely to see more people coming to join in the coffee morning but sadly we have 

said goodbye to some of our friends. 

 

It is hoped that with the kind co-operation of Stanton House Hotel we can continue to 

look forward to our monthly meetings, being together and listening to more Inspiring 

speakers who share something of their work and their Christian Journey with us. 

Looking forward to 2024. 

Till then, take care keep safe and God bless. 

Liz Hillman 

Family Service 
 

Stanton’s Family Service takes place on the second Sunday of each month and is 

planned and led by a team of lay people from Stanton Church.  Whilst the activities 

and formats that we use are always child-centred, the services are regularly attended 

and enjoyed by all ages, from babies to over-90s.   

 

One of the highlights of 2023 was the April service, one week after Easter, when we 

joined with the Saturday Scene folks from St. Margaret’s and the Family Service group 

from South Marston to plan and lead a Team Family Service. We were in the middle 

of a series on Peter, and so took the theme of Breakfast on the Beach, using the story 

of the risen Jesus cooking breakfast for his disciples from John’s gospel.  It was lovely 

to be able to share the format that we have developed with the wider team, and the 

poster that was created during the service is still proudly on display in St. Leonard’s.   

 

We always try to vary the way in which we present the story and theme each month, 

and so we’ve told the story of Jesus stilling the storm using a parachute (makes great 

waves);  for Peter denying Jesus we created an immersive reading with full sound 

effects and audience participation (noisy!); for Jonah and the Whale we invited people 
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to plunge their hands into the jelly in the whale’s belly to search for Jonah (bit sticky!); 

for Daniel we turned to the Tabloid Bible for a slightly different perspective on the 

Lions’ Den (featuring Roger the Lion Tamer); the Wise and Foolish builders involved 

demolition of Lego buildings and a game of Jenga (naturally!).  The December service 

was the ever popular and beautiful Christingle. 

 

The finale to our year was the Walking Nativity on Christmas Eve, which started out of 

necessity in Covid times in 2020 and has quickly become a cherished village tradition.  

The Christmas story is told in rhyme as we move along Church Lane with Mary, 

Joseph, a donkey, a veritable host of angels, shepherds, sheep, Wise Men, a camel, 

an innkeeper, a Roman soldier, King Herod, and a baby (not all of them real!).  Each 

year it grows a bit more – this year saw the addition of a fabulous dressing-up box and 

some new props, and some great acting and reading from so many people.  Thanks 

to everyone who makes it so special - it feels as though it’s owned as much by the 

village as by the church now, which is fantastic. 

 

Planning and leading these Family Services gives us wonderful opportunity to explore 

and grow our own faith and creativity, and our continued thanks go to Elveen for giving 

us the scope and trust to be engaged in this special ministry. 

The Family Service Leadership Team 

Team Choir  

 

The choir, in just its second full year in 2023, has continued to impress and is now a 

firmly established and greatly valued and loved part of the life of the Stratton team.  

Through the hard work, commitment and enthusiasm of its members, the quality of the 

choral sound that it produces, and its overall musicality goes from strength to strength.   

 

Early in the year we sang a version of the Magnificat for Mothering Sunday, and it was 

particularly special to sing “Wade in the Water” for Crystal’s baptism.  Easter was busy 

with two services on Good Friday and three on Easter Sunday – it is a privilege to be 

able to sing anthems in each of our churches to support festival services.   After Easter 

the choir put together a small group to sing Evensong in St Margaret’s in May, which 

was well received by the congregation.  
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Most of our time in the summer term was taken up with rehearsals for Captain Noah 

and his floating Zoo which we sang in July in St Margaret’s.  Choir, soloists and 

accompanists did an amazing job, and the service was very much appreciated by the 

congregation.  We then celebrated together at the choir summer barbeque in late July 

before taking a break over the summer. 

 

We started back in September looking at some new Communion Service music to 

introduce across the team churches in 2024.   We will be introducing the Stratton Mass, 

written by our very own Robert South, in the first half of the new year, and will add 

David Ogden’s Mass of New Wine to this later in the year.  This will give us flexibility 

to utilise two settings over the coming years, which will hopefully keep this part of our 

sung worship fresh and interesting. 

 

As we moved towards the end of the year, our focus was on rehearsing pieces for 

Christmas and Advent.  In November the choir sang a beautiful Advent Carol service 

in St Leonard’s including three anthems and followed this with Christmas Carol 

Services in all four churches – including Coleview for the first time - with anthems 

including Cornelius’s The Three Kings, Berlioz’s The Shepherd’s Farewell and a piece 

from Handel’s Messiah.  All Christmas services were very well attended, and we had 

many positive comments from the congregation.  We also extended our reach outside 

the churches, leading carols at Stanton House Hotel, and in The Carpenter’s Arms in 

South Marston. 

 

My thanks go to the choir for their continued commitment and enthusiasm, to Geoff 

Walters for his support and amazing flexibility, whatever music I throw at him, and also 

to the two Roberts – South and Breakspear for their assistance in running the choir.  

 

We are always looking for new members of all ages – no musical knowledge is 

necessary, and no auditions.  We sing everything from Tudor Polyphony through to 

modern musicals – our plans for 2024 include Joseph and His Amazing Technicolour 

Dreamcoat - so if you like to sing and would like to join in – just come along.  

Angela Breakspear – Director of Music 
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Financial Statement for the year ending 31 December 2023 



Page 19 of 20 

 

 

  



Page 20 of 20 

 

 


